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23 January 2013 

Ms Robyn Donnelly 
Project Officer 
Registry of Co-operatives and Associations 
NSW Office of Fair Trading 
PO Box 22 
Bathurst  NSW   2795  
Email: cooperatives_national_law@services.nsw.gov.au 

Dear Robyn 

Draft Co-operatives National Regulations 

The staff of the Australian Accounting Standards Board (AASB) would be grateful if you 
could consider the following comments on the Draft Regulations, even though the timeline 
for comment is 7 January 2013. 

AASB 1053 Application of Tiers of Financial Reporting deals with the application of Tier 1 
Australian Accounting Standards and Tier 2 Reduced Disclosure Requirements to entities 
preparing general purpose financial statements. 

AASB 1053 requires for-profit entities with ‘public accountability’ [defined in 
AASB 1053, Appendix A]) to apply Tier 1 requirements in preparing general purpose 
financial statements.  AASB 1053 goes on to explain that (for-profit) co-operatives that 
issue debentures would have public accountability and, accordingly, would apply Tier 1. 
[paragraph B2] 

Co-operatives that do not have public accountability could apply either Tier 1 or Tier 2 
requirements in preparing general purpose financial statements.  However, AASB 1053 
goes on to note that “… regulators might exercise a power to require the application of 
Tier 1 reporting requirements.” [paragraph 15] 

It might be useful to consider whether the thresholds used to identify small co-operatives 
should differ from relevant thresholds for small proprietary entities in the Corporations Act 

2001, where co-operatives are for-profit.  Similarly, it might be useful to consider the 
Australian Charities and Not-for-profit Commission’s (ACNC) proposed thresholds for 
small registered entities in relation to not-for-profit co-operatives. 

Where relevant, there may also be benefits in adopting established definitions of terms used 
in Australian Accounting Standards and other regulations such as those being promulgated 
by the ACNC. 
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The AASB plans to publish a report based on research into accounting by entities lodging 
financial statements on the public record.  That report will include policy recommendations 
on lodging financial statements and may be relevant to those with an interest in financial 
reporting by co-operatives.  In particular, the AASB is expected to address the issue of how 
to deal with the significant incidence of special purpose financial statements lodged on 
public registers, in coordination with other corporate and non-corporate regulators.  This is 
a matter of serious concern to a number of our Board members. 

Yours sincerely 

 
Kevin M Stevenson 
Chairman and CEO 
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